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Sunshine and Warmth!
As I write this, it is 88 degrees, sunny and warm in Nashville, Tennessee.  This
weekend we celebrated the marriage of my step-son, Brock Jr., and we welcomed
guests to our house from Big Sky, Montana, Buffalo, New York, and Cincinnati,
Ohio.  Our guests were all enjoying the sunshine and relative warmth here.  They
were lamenting that winter has not quite broken its hold on those locations and that
snow is still falling.  So if you are needing a little sunshine and warmth, let me send
it your way, via a happy newsletter! 
 
By the end of March, our bodies were tired of skiing and it was time to drive back to
Tennessee.  We took the scenic way home for sure – we were gone for almost 2
weeks!  We stopped in Jackson, WY for some art shopping and to celebrate Brock’s
birthday.  Then we drove down to Zion National Park.  There, we got up before
sunrise to enjoy the solitude of the park and to take a beautiful hike.  Then it was on
to Sedona, Arizona for some golf, hiking, sunshine, and warmth!  From there we
drove to Phoenix.  There, we attended the Diamondbacks’ last spring training game
and first regular season game, golfed at three beautiful and amazing golf courses,
toured the Desert Botanical Gardens, and celebrated my birthday.  We kept going
south to Tucson, to meet one of Brock’s childhood friends and his wife – they hadn’t
seen each other since they were 15!  Brock’s friend took us on a beautiful hike.  We
then drove to the Painted Desert and Petrified Forest National Park – love that!  The
whole time we were in Arizona, it was sunny and warm!  Then we had three long
days of driving to make it back to Nashville.  It was a wonderful trip, and we sure are
glad we soaked up the sunshine and warmth in Arizona, because it wasn’t that
spring-like when we arrived in Tennessee.
 
I am happy to announce that I now have a new daughter-in-law, Brittany Parker, who
just married my step-son, Brock Jr (31).  They are honeymooning in the Dominican
Republic.  It was a lovely wedding.  They will be living in Nashville, TN. 
 
We now have fifteen members!  Welcome back to Anne Freeman Ball, Helen Hales
Elliott, Darla Davis Jones, and Bonnie Smith Rigg!  I really appreciate your
continued support of Nu Sigma Nu.  You can find the current list of members on the
sidebar.
 
 
Thanks so much to Bonnie and Matt Rigg of Kalispell, who took time out of their
busy schedule in mid-March to visit our alzheimer’s patient, Catherine “Kate”
Church Luscher, in Whitefish.  Kate, her husband, daughter and son-in-law were
just on their way to a separate dining room reserved for special occasions.  Since
they hadn’t eaten dinner yet, Bonnie and Matt’s visit was brief but Kate enjoyed it
and her family thanked them for coming to visit her.  Kate was quite cheery and
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and her family thanked them for coming to visit her.  Kate was quite cheery and
enjoyed being the center of attention.  Bonnie assured Kate they will be back in the
summer and come to visit her with some red carnations!  Thank you, Bonnie!
  
If you know of another sister who is in need of some Alpha Chi Omega love and
support, please let me know and together we will make that happen.
 
I would love to hear from you.  Please let me know what’s going on in your life!
 
Loyally,
Jane Short
 

 

Ritual Moment
May is here and with it comes changes, cleaning, flowers and showers.  The
newness that comes with the spring season is great, but can be easy to get swept
up in.  Let’s recognize the importance of balance.  This month, a stanza from The
Symphony shall be our mantra: “To keep my life in tune with the world that I shall
make no discords in the harmony of life.”
What does harmony mean to you?  In what ways can you keep your life in tune? 
Attend to that to-do list collecting dust in the corner.  Celebrate even the smallest of
accomplishments.  Schedule the week’s meals ahead of time.  Put aside a few
minutes every day to do something for yourself.  Balance the different compartments
of your life: work, home, friends, family, altruism, “me” time.  For every one thing you
plan, do something spontaneous!  It can be as big as a weekend trip or as small as
treating yourself to a midday coffee.  While we’re on the subject, don’t forget to “keep
in tune” with sisters near and far!  Here’s to a month of happiness and harmony.  
Happy May!
(Reprinted from the May 2014 issue of the Pearl Post)

Chapter News
Speaking of “keeping in tune” with sisters near and far: you will soon receive an
Excel spreadsheet list containing contact information for the other Alpha Chi Omega
alumnae who live in your town.  Use this information to reach out to at least one
Alpha Chi Omega sister and encourage her to become involved.  Invite her to
breakfast or lunch!  Let me know what you did, and please send me photos!
 
The balance in our treasury is currently: $747.43.
 

Colonization Updates
Alpha Chi Omega is coming to the following schools:

University of Southern Mississippi, Hattiesburg, MS
University of North Carolina – Charlotte, Charlotte, NC
Loyola Marymount University, Los Angeles, CA
University of Connecticut, Storrs, CT
Florida International University, Miami, FL

 

Alpha Chi Omega Dates and
Reminders

Members
Anne Freeman Ball, Billings
Florence Wohlschlegel Black, Billings
Mary Cloninger, Bozeman
Helen Hales Elliott, Conrad
Leslee Purdy Haylett, Helena
Marilyn Blanche Hertz, Anaconda
Susan McCarl Hills, Billings
Darla Davis Jones, Billings
Virginia Henningsen Lisac, Butte
Sharon S. “Susie” Webb Park, Kalispell
Kristin Piatkowski, Billings
Bonnie Smith Rigg, Kalispell and Miami Beach
Antoinette “Toni” Canepa Scully, Ennis
Jane Bonnell  Short, Big Sky and Nashville
Karin Mikkelsen Utzinger, Bozeman
 
 

Website
NuSigmaNuMontana.weebly.com 
 

Facebook
https://www.Facebook.com/groups/nusigmanu/
 



Reminders
May 11 – Mother’s Day
May 26 – Memorial Day
June 6 – Last day to register for convention!
June 14 – Flag Day
June 15 – Father’s Day
June 21 – First Day of Summer!
July 11-14 – National Convention, Palm Desert, CA
August 1-3 – Alpha Chi Omega Weekend in Big Sky
 

Save the Date!
I am planning to have an Alpha Chi Omega get-together in Big Sky for us August 1-
3.   The agenda includes presenting milestone pins to our members, attending a big
outdoor concert, having meals together, and some outdoor activities if you’re game! 
Come to learn about what happened at our National Convention!  Don’t miss it! 
Spouses are invited too!
 

Convention
Jane Short will be attending the Alpha Chi Omega National Convention July 11-14 in
Palm Desert, California.  She is attending as the Province Alumnae Chairman for
Kentucky and Tennessee, but she will also be able to absorb information which will
be of help to our alumnae chapter. 

Member News
Congratulations to Leslee Purdy Haylett of Helena, whose daughter Lauren gave
birth to a son, Christian Cole, on May 9!  This is Leslee’s first grandchild! Christian
weighed 8 pounds and 6 ounces, and mother and child are doing great.
 
Darla Davis Jones of Billings recently lost her father-in-law, who was 84.  She says
he was a great guy and they were sad to lose him.  We are sorry too, Darla.
 
Anne Freeman Ball of Billings and her husband Christian recently purchased a
second home in Big Sky!  I am so excited that I will be getting to see more of them in
the summer and winter!    They are big skiers, so I look forward to taking some turns
with them, too! 
 
Susie Webb Park of Kalispell was born in Forth Worth, TX and graduated from high
school there in 1961.  She earned a B. S. degree in science and education from
Texas Tech in 1965.  She married Jerry Park in June 1964.  From the Univ. of
Central OK and OK State she received a M.Ed. in 1979 and a Ph.D. in 1989.  She
taught in the late 60’s, 80, 90’s to 2011 in secondary education in the Dallas, OKC
and OK University Systems.  She retired from teaching in 2011 and moved to
Kalispell then.  She has 3 grown children and one adopted Taiwanese student.  Her
husband Jerry died in 2013.
 
Congratulations to our current Province Alumnae Chairman, Rebecca Cleland
Olson of Seattle.  On June 1, 2014 she will start a one-year term as the Lead
Specialist for Ritual for Alpha Chi Omega!  Thank you for being our Province
Alumnae Chairman, Rebecca!
 
Welcome to Michelle Hawes of Sammamish, WA!  As of June 1, 2014 she will start
a two-year term as our new Province Alumnae Chairman! 



The following news is from Bonnie Rigg:
(1)  We will be in MT on July 1 after a week in late June in North Carolina for a
wedding in New Bern and a few days in Raleigh and the Outer Banks.  

(2)   I will be teaching 2 art history classes at UM in the Fall and expect to exhibit in
the Faculty Art Show in September.  

(3)   We are planning a 3 week trip to Europe this winter to be at the Berlin Wall on
New Year's eve.  Since we were there for New Year's when it came down in 1989
and since this will be the 25th Anniversary, we thought it would be fun to go back to
Berlin to celebrate there again.  We are planning to rent a car and tour around
Germany and Austria after the New Year's eve celebration.
 

 
Leslee Haylett's grandson Christian and daughter Lauren

Recipe: Susie's Enchilada
Casserole 
From Susie Webb Park of Kalispell

1 can cream of chicken soup
1 can cream of mushroom soup
1 can enchilada (not mild) sauce
1 onion
2 pounds hamburger, browned
8 oz. cheese
 
Cook in skillet, flour or corn tortillas quartered.  Arrange in layers meat, tortilla,
cheese.  Cook till cheese melts.
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Sunshine and Warmth!
As I write this, it is 88 degrees, sunny and warm in Nashville, Tennessee.  This
weekend we celebrated the marriage of my step-son, Brock Jr., and we welcomed
guests to our house from Big Sky, Montana, Buffalo, New York, and Cincinnati,
Ohio.  Our guests were all enjoying the sunshine and relative warmth here.  They
were lamenting that winter has not quite broken its hold on those locations and that
snow is still falling.  So if you are needing a little sunshine and warmth, let me send
it your way, via a happy newsletter! 
 
By the end of March, our bodies were tired of skiing and it was time to drive back to
Tennessee.  We took the scenic way home for sure – we were gone for almost 2
weeks!  We stopped in Jackson, WY for some art shopping and to celebrate Brock’s
birthday.  Then we drove down to Zion National Park.  There, we got up before
sunrise to enjoy the solitude of the park and to take a beautiful hike.  Then it was on
to Sedona, Arizona for some golf, hiking, sunshine, and warmth!  From there we
drove to Phoenix.  There, we attended the Diamondbacks’ last spring training game
and first regular season game, golfed at three beautiful and amazing golf courses,
toured the Desert Botanical Gardens, and celebrated my birthday.  We kept going
south to Tucson, to meet one of Brock’s childhood friends and his wife – they hadn’t
seen each other since they were 15!  Brock’s friend took us on a beautiful hike.  We
then drove to the Painted Desert and Petrified Forest National Park – love that!  The
whole time we were in Arizona, it was sunny and warm!  Then we had three long
days of driving to make it back to Nashville.  It was a wonderful trip, and we sure are
glad we soaked up the sunshine and warmth in Arizona, because it wasn’t that
spring-like when we arrived in Tennessee.
 
I am happy to announce that I now have a new daughter-in-law, Brittany Parker, who
just married my step-son, Brock Jr (31).  They are honeymooning in the Dominican
Republic.  It was a lovely wedding.  They will be living in Nashville, TN. 
 
We now have fifteen members!  Welcome back to Anne Freeman Ball, Helen Hales
Elliott, Darla Davis Jones, and Bonnie Smith Rigg!  I really appreciate your
continued support of Nu Sigma Nu.  You can find the current list of members on the
sidebar.
 
 
Thanks so much to Bonnie and Matt Rigg of Kalispell, who took time out of their
busy schedule in mid-March to visit our alzheimer’s patient, Catherine “Kate”
Church Luscher, in Whitefish.  Kate, her husband, daughter and son-in-law were
just on their way to a separate dining room reserved for special occasions.  Since
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just on their way to a separate dining room reserved for special occasions.  Since
they hadn’t eaten dinner yet, Bonnie and Matt’s visit was brief but Kate enjoyed it
and her family thanked them for coming to visit her.  Kate was quite cheery and
enjoyed being the center of attention.  Bonnie assured Kate they will be back in the
summer and come to visit her with some red carnations!  Thank you, Bonnie!
  
If you know of another sister who is in need of some Alpha Chi Omega love and
support, please let me know and together we will make that happen.
 
I would love to hear from you.  Please let me know what’s going on in your life!
 
Loyally,
Jane Short
 

 

Ritual Moment
May is here and with it comes changes, cleaning, flowers and showers.  The
newness that comes with the spring season is great, but can be easy to get swept
up in.  Let’s recognize the importance of balance.  This month, a stanza from The
Symphony shall be our mantra: “To keep my life in tune with the world that I shall
make no discords in the harmony of life.”
What does harmony mean to you?  In what ways can you keep your life in tune? 
Attend to that to-do list collecting dust in the corner.  Celebrate even the smallest of
accomplishments.  Schedule the week’s meals ahead of time.  Put aside a few
minutes every day to do something for yourself.  Balance the different compartments
of your life: work, home, friends, family, altruism, “me” time.  For every one thing you
plan, do something spontaneous!  It can be as big as a weekend trip or as small as
treating yourself to a midday coffee.  While we’re on the subject, don’t forget to “keep
in tune” with sisters near and far!  Here’s to a month of happiness and harmony.  
Happy May!
(Reprinted from the May 2014 issue of the Pearl Post)

Chapter News
Speaking of “keeping in tune” with sisters near and far: you will soon receive an
Excel spreadsheet list containing contact information for the other Alpha Chi Omega
alumnae who live in your town.  Use this information to reach out to at least one
Alpha Chi Omega sister and encourage her to become involved.  Invite her to
breakfast or lunch!  Let me know what you did, and please send me photos!
 
The balance in our treasury is currently: $747.43.
 

Colonization Updates
Alpha Chi Omega is coming to the following schools:

University of Southern Mississippi, Hattiesburg, MS
University of North Carolina – Charlotte, Charlotte, NC
Loyola Marymount University, Los Angeles, CA
University of Connecticut, Storrs, CT
Florida International University, Miami, FL

 

Alpha Chi Omega Dates and

 

Members
Anne Freeman Ball, Billings
Florence Wohlschlegel Black, Billings
Mary Cloninger, Bozeman
Helen Hales Elliott, Conrad
Leslee Purdy Haylett, Helena
Marilyn Blanche Hertz, Anaconda
Susan McCarl Hills, Billings
Darla Davis Jones, Billings
Virginia Henningsen Lisac, Butte
Sharon S. “Susie” Webb Park, Kalispell
Kristin Piatkowski, Billings
Bonnie Smith Rigg, Kalispell and Miami
Beach
Antoinette “Toni” Canepa Scully, Ennis
Jane Bonnell  Short, Big Sky and Nashville
Karin Mikkelsen Utzinger, Bozeman
 
 

Website
NuSigmaNuMontana.weebly.com 
 

Facebook
https://www.Facebook.com/groups/nusigmanu/
 

http://nusigmanumontana.weebly.com/
https://www.facebook.com/groups/nusigmanu/


Alpha Chi Omega Dates and
Reminders
May 11 – Mother’s Day
May 26 – Memorial Day
June 6 – Last day to register for convention!
June 14 – Flag Day
June 15 – Father’s Day
June 21 – First Day of Summer!
July 11-14 – National Convention, Palm Desert, CA
August 1-3 – Alpha Chi Omega Weekend in Big Sky
 

Save the Date!
I am planning to have an Alpha Chi Omega get-together in Big Sky for us August 1-
3.   The agenda includes presenting milestone pins to our members, attending a big
outdoor concert, having meals together, and some outdoor activities if you’re game! 
Come to learn about what happened at our National Convention!  Don’t miss it! 
Spouses are invited too!
 

Convention
Jane Short will be attending the Alpha Chi Omega National Convention July 11-14 in
Palm Desert, California.  She is attending as the Province Alumnae Chairman for
Kentucky and Tennessee, but she will also be able to absorb information which will
be of help to our alumnae chapter. 

Member News
Congratulations to Leslee Purdy Haylett of Helena, whose daughter Lauren gave
birth to a son, Christian Cole, on May 9!  This is Leslee’s first grandchild! Christian
weighed 8 pounds and 6 ounces, and mother and child are doing great.
 
Darla Davis Jones of Billings recently lost her father-in-law, who was 84.  She says
he was a great guy and they were sad to lose him.  We are sorry too, Darla.
 
Anne Freeman Ball of Billings and her husband Christian recently purchased a
second home in Big Sky!  I am so excited that I will be getting to see more of them in
the summer and winter!    They are big skiers, so I look forward to taking some turns
with them, too! 
 
Susie Webb Park of Kalispell was born in Forth Worth, TX and graduated from high
school there in 1961.  She earned a B. S. degree in science and education from
Texas Tech in 1965.  She married Jerry Park in June 1964.  From the Univ. of
Central OK and OK State she received a M.Ed. in 1979 and a Ph.D. in 1989.  She
taught in the late 60’s, 80, 90’s to 2011 in secondary education in the Dallas, OKC
and OK University Systems.  She retired from teaching in 2011 and moved to
Kalispell then.  She has 3 grown children and one adopted Taiwanese student.  Her
husband Jerry died in 2013.
 
Congratulations to our current Province Alumnae Chairman, Rebecca Cleland
Olson of Seattle.  On June 1, 2014 she will start a one-year term as the Lead
Specialist for Ritual for Alpha Chi Omega!  Thank you for being our Province
Alumnae Chairman, Rebecca!



Alumnae Chairman, Rebecca!
 
Welcome to Michelle Hawes of Sammamish, WA!  As of June 1, 2014 she will start
a two-year term as our new Province Alumnae Chairman! 

The following news is from Bonnie Rigg:
(1)  We will be in MT on July 1 after a week in late June in North Carolina for a
wedding in New Bern and a few days in Raleigh and the Outer Banks.  

(2)   I will be teaching 2 art history classes at UM in the Fall and expect to exhibit in
the Faculty Art Show in September.  

(3)   We are planning a 3 week trip to Europe this winter to be at the Berlin Wall on
New Year's eve.  Since we were there for New Year's when it came down in 1989
and since this will be the 25th Anniversary, we thought it would be fun to go back to
Berlin to celebrate there again.  We are planning to rent a car and tour around
Germany and Austria after the New Year's eve celebration.
 

 
Leslee Haylett's grandson Christian and daughter Lauren

Recipe: Susie's Enchilada
Casserole 
From Susie Webb Park of Kalispell

1 can cream of chicken soup
1 can cream of mushroom soup
1 can enchilada (not mild) sauce
1 onion
2 pounds hamburger, browned
8 oz. cheese
 
Cook in skillet, flour or corn tortillas quartered.  Arrange in layers meat, tortilla,
cheese.  Cook till cheese melts.
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